
 

  

Annual Report For The Year 2023 

Town of Harrington 

In December of 2023, the Selectmen presented Richard Meserve, Sr. with the Boston post cane.  
At the age of 98 years young, he holds the distinction of being the Town’s Oldest Citizen. 
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This report is printed for the information of the citizens of Harrington.  If you obtain a copy 
prior to the Annual Town Meeting, please take it to the Meeting provided that you wish one 
for reference at that time. 
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DUE DATE REMINDERS 
 

DOG LICENSES:  Dog licenses are due by December 31st of each year.  Licenses may be 
issued for the new year beginning October 15th.  License fees is $6 if the dog is spayed/
neutered, or $11 for an unsprayed/unneutered dog.  Any licenses sold after January 31st of 
the year will be charged a $25 late fee.  Spay/neuter certificates (if applicable) as well as a 
current rabies certificate is required when registering your dog. 
 
BOAT REGISTRATIONS:  All boat registrations expire December 31st of each year.  All docu-
mented boat owners are required to pay excise tax to their Town each year.  An excise tax 
sticker will be issued upon payment of the tax. 
 
MOORING FEES:  Mooring fees are due annually by May 31st.   
Resident Commercial Fisherman—$50 fee 
Taxpayer Non-resident Commercial Fisherman—$75 fee 
Non-Resident Commercial Fisherman—$100 fee 
Recreational Resident—$30 fee 
Recreational Taxpayer Non-Resident—$60 fee 
Recreational Non-Resident—$90 fee 
 
Any person(s) who will be using the Town Landing, not including the ramp and parking lot, will 
need to purchase a Town Pier Use Permit.  Permits expire annually on May 31st.   
$50—Resident 
$75—Taxpayer Non-resident 
$100—Non-resident 
 
REAL ESTATE TAXES:  Real Estate taxes will generally be mailed by mid-August and are 
due by December 31st of each year.  Interest will begin accruing for outstanding taxes on Jan-
uary 1st.  The Town accepts postmark (not check date) as payment date.  Any payments not 
received or postmarked by December 31st will be accepted but the outstanding balance due to 
interest accrued will still be outstanding on the account. 
 
ATV AND SNOWMOBILES:  Registration expire June 30th of each year. 
 
MOTORCYCLES: Registrations expire March 31st of each year. 
 
AUTOMOBILE REGISTRATIONS:  CURRENT INSURANCE CARD AND MILEAGE ARE 
REQUIRED FOR ALL VEHICLE REGISTRATIONS.  Prior registrations are appreciated but 
not required.  New vehicle registrations require a bill of sale (private sale) or dealer paperwork 
(dealer sale), a title (ALL VEHICLES 1995 AND NEWER MUST HAVE A TITLE) or title appli-
cation, insurance card and mileage.  The person listed on the paperwork for a new registration 
must be the person signing the registration paperwork.  We ask that any individual with a new 
registration not come later than 4:30 pm. 
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Town Officials 
Selectmen  Assessors 

Joel Strout, 2026  Darin Hammond, 2025 

Darin Hammond, 2024  Joel Strout, 2026 

Matthew Nichols, 2025  Peter Classen, 2024 

   

M.S.A.D. # 37 Directors   

Ronald Kennedy, 2025   

Tiffany Strout, 2024   

   

Appointed Officials 

Administrative Assistant, Town Clerk, Registrar of Voters, Treasurer, Tax Collector, General Assis-
tance Administrator, Bureau of Motor Vehicles Agent, Inland Fisheries & Wildlife Agent 

Andrea Robinson 

   

Office Assistant, Deputy Clerk, Deputy Registrar, Deputy Treasuer, Deputy Tax Collector, E-911 Ad-
dressing Officer 

Bonnie Williams 

   

Board of Appeals Fire Chief Planning Board 

Robert Hammond Charles Williams Peter Classen, 2024 

Ronald Kennedy  Bonnie Williams, 2028 

Dea Peterson Health Officer Judith Classen, 2026 

 Charles Williams Michael Meserve, 2027 

Road Commissioner  Thomas DiBiase, 2025 

David Weaver Emergency Management Director Andrew Davis, Alternate 

 Charles Williams ,Richard Meserve, Jr., Alternate 

Shellfish Warden   

Charles Williams 
Code Enforcement Officer Shellfish Conservation Comm. 

 Charles Peterson Bradley Kennedy 

Harbor Master  Gary Brown 

Charles Williams Constable Andrew McLaughlin 

 Charles Peterson Matthew Hurlbert 

Animal Control Officer Charles Williams Erving Grant 

Sarah Strout  Dylan Marston 

   

Economic Development  

Comm.   

Robert Hammond   
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Recreation Committee Budget Committee Harbor Committee 

Timothy Peterson Darin Hammond William Robinson, Chair 

Dea Peterson Matthew Nichols Richard Gates, Co-Chair 

Thomas DiBiase Johnathan Hedberg Bonnie Williams, Secretary 

Andrew Davis Andrea Robinson Thomas DiBiase 

Sandi Mann Bonnie Williams Steven Berry 

Bonnie Williams Dea Peterson Frank Thompson 

 Charles Williams Jeff Strout 

 Bradley Kennedy Timothy Peterson 

  Spencer Thompson 

  Stuart Crosby 

  Steve Strout, Alternate 

   

   

   

Town Officials 
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TOWN CLERK'S REPORT 
VITAL STATISTICS 

     

  2020 2021 2022 2023 

Marriages 4 4 6 2 

Births 3 Boys +    1 Girl = 4           2 Boys +    6 Girl = 8           5 Boys +    6 Girl = 11            Boys 2 + 6 Girl = 8            

Deaths 23 11 12 23 

     

IF & W REPORT 

     

  2020 2021 2022 2023 

Hunting and Fishing 
Combo 54 49 42 32 

Hunting   50 86 46 39 

Resident Over 70 Life-
time 2 3 2 1 

Fishing 27 89 22 45 

Junior Hunting 15 13 15 5 

Archery 6 5 7 8 

Bear Permits 16 7 5 2 

Coyote Permits 11 3 5 3 

Muzzloading 7 7 5 7 

Expanded Archery 2 1 6 1 

Spring Turkey 4 8 7 1 

Non-Resident Hunting 0 1 0 6 

Non-Resident Fishing 0 3 5 0 

Non-Resident Hunt & 
Fish 0 0 0 1 

Migratory Fowl 5 6 3 3 

Resident Superpack 2 7 5 5 

Resident Apprentice 
Hunt 1 2 1 1 

Saltwater Fishing Reg-
istry 53 56 61 86 

     

ATV'S, BOATS AND SNOWMOBILES 

     

  2020 2021 2022 2023 

All Terrain Vehicles 145 161 145 134 

Boats 159 190 170 198 

Documented Boats-
Excise Tax Only 21 27 25 25 

Snowmobiles 34 45 31 29 
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HARRINGTON ASSESSOR’S REPORT 
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PROPERTY TAX EXEMPTIONS 
 
Homestead Exemption: 
 Requirements—property owner must be a Maine Resident who has owned a home in Maine for at least twelve 
 months as of April 1 of the year within which the application is submitted.   

• This is a one time application that must  be filed with the Assessors on or before April 1st;   

• The applicant must live in the home for which they are claiming the homestead exemption. 
 
Veterans Exemption: 

Veterans, including some Merchant Mariners, their surviving spouses, minor children and widowed mothers may 
be eligible. 
 
Requirements—Veteran must have been in active service during a federally recognized war or campaign and been 
honorable discharged.  In addition, the following criteria must be met: 

 The applicant must be a Maine resident; 

 The one-time application must be filed with the Tax Assessors on or before April 1st;  

 Veteran must be at least 62 years old (see #4 for exception) by April 1st of the year in which the appli-
cation is made.  If deceased, Veteran must have been born 62 years prior to the filing of the applica-
tion by the surviving family members. 

 OR, veteran must be receiving a pension or compensation from the United States Government for 
total disability, either service or non-service connected, as a Veteran. 

 
FEDERALLY RECOGNIZED WAR PERIODS 

 World War II      — December 7, 1941 to December 31, 1946 

 Korean Conflict  — June 27, 1950 to January 31, 1955 

 Vietnam War       — February 28, 1961 to May 7, 1975 

 Persian Gulf War — August 7, 1990 to April 11, 1991 
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ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER’S REPORT 
 

Thank you for voting at last town meeting to give me a raise. I really take this job seri-
ously and try to do a good job and follow up on every call.  

In 2023 I responded to 96 calls for animal control or animal welfare related issues or 
questions. This includes strays, bites, welfare checks, injured animals, and cruelty/neglect 
complaints. I also assisted in neighboring towns when needed, to support other ACOs who 
have also helped me when needed.  

 I house strays at my own shelter whenever possible, which saves us from having to pay 
for the stray intake and holding period at another facility.  

 Donations to help with the animals in my care can be dropped at the town office any-
time during business hours. Thank you to all those who have donated supplies, and money to 
help with the cost. It's great to live in such a supportive community and I really enjoy making 
a difference in the animals' lives.  

 Please license your dog(s) at the town office. This helps to ensure rabies vaccines are 
kept up to date and helps fund the Maine Animal Welfare Program.  

 Lastly, please have your pets spayed or neutered. Letting your intact cat outside direct-
ly contributes to the stray/feral cat population. I have worked very hard trying to make a dif-
ference with this, so please don’t add to the problem. Be a responsible pet owner!  

 Please don't hesitate to reach out to me at anytime if I can help with any animal related 
issues. I will do everything I can within the confines of the law. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Sarah Strout, ACO (207) 598-0499 

 

"It takes nothing away from a human to be kind to animal." -Joaquin Phoenix  



 

SHELLFISH CONSERVATION COMMITTEE 
 

    In 2023, the Town of Harrington sold 47 commercial and 24 recreational clam licenses (27 resi-
dent commercial; 4 nonresident commercial; 7 senior resident commercial; 9 junior resident com-
mercial; 22 resident recreational; and 2 nonresident recreational.)  
 
This years conservation consisted of 43 participants, placing brush on the flats over a 4 day period.  
Predatory management was accomplished through the setting of traps to catch green crabs.   
 
It is the goal of the shellfish conservation committee to continue to expand our conservation practic-
es with the goal of increasing the clam population for not just today but for years to come.  We hope 
to accomplish this by urging individuals to attend conservation  activities with the added incentive of 
a 50% discount on the price of a commercial license for completing two days of conservation, as 
well as the closure of flats for extended periods of time to allow the population to replenish. 
 
For more information regarding conservation activities, please contact on of our committee mem-
bers. 
 
Respectully Submitted, 
 
Harrington’s Shellfish Conservation Committee 
 
Bradley Kennedy, Chair 
Gary Brown 
Andrew McLaughlin 
Erving Grant 
Dylan Marston 
 
2024 SHELLFISH CONSERVATION 
Participants are to meet at the Town Office at the following times.  To get credit for attendance you 
will need to check in with the Shellfish Warden (Chip Williams) before leaving the Town Office with 
your group.   
 
Each individual will need to bring 100 lbs of brush with them.   
 
April 27, 2024  6:30 am  
April 28, 2024  7:00 am 
May 4, 2024   12:00 pm    
May 5, 2024   1:00 pm 
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GALLISON MEMORIAL LIBRARY 
 
 The Gallison Memorial Library is happy to report a very successful first year in our revitalization 
project. Early on we were able to get our 501(3)© tax status reinstated with no lapse and by the end of 
the year we were able to have completed all the requirements from the State to be accepted back into 
membership in the Maine Regional Library System restoring all the benefits that provides. 
 We were very thankful to hire a professional librarian with 20+ years’ experience who   
was instrumental in helping us make amazing progress in getting things back on track. Karen Corbett did 
an excellent job in not only the day to day operations and training the volunteers, but building important 
relationships and networking with organizations and businesses in the community. We were sad to lose 
Karen in January due to her moving to the Bangor area, and are currently seeking applications for a new 
Library Director. Our Board of Directors and several volunteers continue to work very well together to 
provide regular hours for the library and address the physical needs of the building.  
 Below is a list of new library updates and services: 
*New staff computer and two patron computers, as well as a new printer.  
*Joined Maine Balsam Libraries, an online catalog consortium, and began to scan our collection to make 
it  
  available online.                 
*Began purchasing new material, especially juvenile and young adult material which badly needs 
  updating. 
*Bought new rug, bean bag chairs, storage bins, etc for the children’s area to make it more inviting. Add-
ed              
  creative toys and puzzles. 
*Provided two tax help days at the library on Feb 16 and February 29. Providing tax forms for 
  patrons who still use print forms.  
*Added two plug-in energy meters from Efficiency Maine that patrons can borrow to test their energy us-
age at                                                                    
  home. 
*Added two newspaper subscriptions: Machias Valley News Observer and Ellsworth American. 
 Programs: 
*Open house in July…very well attended. 
*Brief summer reading program, and planning next summer to do the IRead summer reading program. 
*Art exhibits in the library by local artists. 
*Secured 500 pairs of eclipse glasses from the SOLAR ECLIPSE ACTIVITIES FOR LIBRARIES PRO-
GRAM 
  to be distributed at programs from January – April leading up to the solar eclipse on April 8

th
.  

*Started a monthly book club with 7 people participating.  
*Held program on identification of historic apple trees in Washington County. Very well attended. 
*Gallison Memorial Library 100 year anniversary party with 1920’s Harrington period theme.  
*Collaboration with Washington County Cooperative Extension 4-H program on Special Interest Group 
and 
  planning to establish a regular 4-H group at the library. 
*Coordinated school visits with students at Harrington Elementary School. 4-6 graders have all visited. 
Hoping  
  to have K-3 classes visit this year.  
*Coordinated with town office and rec department on the Harrington Christmas Light Festival. Great turn-
out! 
 
 The Board truly wishes to thank all those who have supported our efforts this year. We are so 
grateful for your contributions and words of encouragement as we resolve to establish our small public 
library as an important community resource, providing free and open access to technology, information, 
and enrichment for  
all ages. 

Cathy Strout, President    Sarah Meserve 
Moriah Nichols, Vice President   Mileah Brown 
Sandi Leackfeldt, Secretary   Bonnie Gould 
Michael Meserve, Treasurer   Teresa Nichols 
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 Dear Friends:  
 
 It is an honor to serve the people of Maine in the U.S. Senate, and I welcome this opportunity to share an 
update on issues important to Maine and America.   
 
 One of my priorities for 2023 has been to improve the appropriations process in Congress – the way it de-
cides how to spend taxpayer money.  I took over as the Vice Chair of the Senate Appropriations Committee last 
year.  Along with Chair Patty Murray, we decided the best change we could make was not to do something new.  
Instead, it was to do something old – that is, go back to the regular and transparent committee process that we used 
to have.   
 
 Part of restoring this process included holding 50 public Committee hearings, which allowed for input from 
senators on both sides of the aisle. As a result, for the first time in five years, the Senate Appropriations Committee 
passed all twelve of its funding bills on time.  This was done with strong bipartisan support.  In fact, seven of them 
passed unanimously.   
 
 Now, we need to work with the House of Representatives to pass these twelve bills and turn them into laws.  
 
 These bills contain funding for a wide range of Maine priorities, including support for the workforce at 
Bath Iron Works and Portsmouth Naval Shipyard, our lobster industry, infrastructure improvements, affordable 
housing, biomedical research, veterans, and heating assistance programs like LIHEAP.  These bills also contain 
nearly $590 million in Congressionally Directed Spending for 231 projects throughout the State of Maine.  These 
projects would help promote job creation, expand access to health care, and improve public safety, infrastructure, 
and important resources in communities across all 16 counties of our state.  I will continue to work to get these bills 
signed into law in the new year.   
 
 On October 25, the horrific mass shooting in Lewiston claimed the lives of 18 Mainers and injured 13 oth-
ers.  In response, I led Maine’s Congressional Delegation in requesting an independent investigation by the U.S. 
Army Inspector General into the events leading up to the shooting.  On December 15, the Under Secretary of the 
Army wrote to inform me that such an investigation will take place, and the Army Inspector General has instructed 
her team to immediately begin preparing to conduct this investigation.  While nothing can undo the events of Octo-
ber 25, I will continue to work to understand what happened and what could have been done differently, and to find 
answers for the victims, survivors, and their families.  
 
 No one works harder than the people of Maine, and this year I honored that work ethic when I cast my 
8,855th consecutive roll call vote.  
 
 As we look ahead to 2024, I remain committed to addressing the concerns of Maine families and communi-
ties.  If you need assistance or wish to share your thoughts, please do not hesitate to reach out to one of my six state 
offices.  
      Sincerely,  
 
 
 
            
      Susan M. Collins  
      United States Senator  
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Senator Marianne Moore 3 State House Sta-
tion Augusta, ME 04333-0003 

(207) 287-1505 
Marianne.Moore@legislature.maine.gov 

 
 
 

Dear Friends and Neighbors: 
 
I want to thank you for giving me the opportunity to serve as your State Senator. It has been an honor to work on your 
behalf to make our state an even better place to live, work and conduct business. I assure you, I will continue to work 
tirelessly on behalf of the people of Senate District 6. 

The First Regular and First Special Sessions of the 131st Maine State Legislature were notable as there were over 2,600 leg-
islative bill requests and 2,019 of them were officially printed as Legislative Documents (LDs). No legislature this century 
has had as many LDs printed during its first year. 

One area of success was in the Highway Fund. In the past, the Highway Fund has been supported through gasoline taxes, 
which have been declining for years due to more fuel-efficient and electric/hybrid vehicles, and bonding; however, we now 
have created a sustainable source of funding to maintain our transportation infrastructure. We will accomplish this by dedi-
cating 40% of the vehicle sales tax along with the sales and use taxes collected by the Bureau of Motor Vehicles. This ac-
tion is predicted to raise more than $200 million for infrastructure each biennium. 

The Second Regular Session will begin in January 2024. I am eager to discuss the issues important to all of you. I have 
heard from many of you regarding the biggest concerns you are facing, including increasing energy costs; access to health 
care and child care; education; housing; inflation; child welfare; mental health and substance abuse; workforce develop-
ment; and crime, among others. As your State Senator, I will continue to do all I can to advocate for your priorities in Au-
gusta. 

Again, thank you for electing me to serve you in the State Senate. The 131st Legislature has a great deal more work to 
do; however, I believe, if we work collaboratively, there is nothing we can’t accomplish. Please feel free to contact me 
by calling (207) 287-1505 or emailing me at Marianne.Moore@legislature.maine.gov if you have comments, questions 
or if you would like assistance in navigating our state’s bureaucracy. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
Marianne Moore State Senator 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Fax: (207) 287-1527 * TTY (207) 287-1583 * Message Service 1-800-423-6900 * Web Site: legislature.maine.gov/senate 
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NOTES 



 

 
Town of Harrington  

PO Box 142 
114 East Main Street 

Harrington, ME  04643 
 

Phone:  207-483-2061 
Fax:  204-483-4683 

E-mail:  harringtonmaine@gmail.com 
 
 

Town Office Hours 
 

Monday-Friday:  8:00 am—5:00 pm 
Closed For All State Holidays. 

 
Office closures will be posted at the Town Office as 

well as on our Facebook page.  “Like” us at Town of 
Harrington on Facebook to view town notices 


